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INTRODUCTION 

1. Health for all by the year 2000 is a goal and a process engaging each nation of the 
world to improve the health of its people. Improvement always entails change. Change is 
disturbing but often exhilarating. Growth and development cannot occur without change. But 
people and systems strive to retain the status quo to avoid the uncertainties and anxieties 
associated with change. It is WHO'S role to support countries in creating the necessary 
change which will provide opportunities for the attainment by all peoples of the highest 
possible level of health. 

2. Leadership is a word covering the human dimension of activities which initiate and 
foster the process of change• Leadership development for health for all is a new initiative 
which has no precedent upon which to draw. The subject is challenging. It is also 
complex. Essential to the issues is the development of leadership and the nature and 
cultivation of the vision, values and leadership skills of individuals who are in a position 
to mobilize others. 

3. What are the activities that "get things going"? What does a leader actually do? What 
are the attributes? What does "leadership in action" look like? How do leaders provide a 
sense of direction and make us committed to the cause? What are their skills? Can we learn 
them? Can we develop such leadership abilities among those in positions of responsibility 
for health and for the future generation of leaders? What are the prerequisites? What is 
required to sustain progress and leadership for health for all? 

4. These questions were the substance of the Technical Discussions on the topic 
"Leadership development for health for all" which were held on 5 and 7 May 1988 under the 
Chairmanship of Dame Nita Barrow, Permanent Representative of Barbados to the United 
Nations, New York. 

II. BACKGROUND TO THE TECHNICAL DISCUSSIONS 

5. The goal of health for all by the year 2000 is a vision founded on social equity, on 
the urgent need to reduce the gross inequality in the health status of people in the world. 
It is a vision whose range of view encompasses fundamental change in the way health is 
perceived, promoted, protected, and provided. These changes represent a fundamental shift 
in values of all those involved. They include; 

. change in how people, individually, take greater responsibility for 
and promotion of their health; 

. change in the way people participate collectively in health; 

• change in the perception and value systems of the health providers, 
involving and empowering of people assume greater importance； 

• change in the organization and administration of the health system, 
bottom-up planning, delegating power, creating alliances of support 
new partnerships; and 

• change in the attitude and perception of the policy/decision-makers 
by greater concern for social equity. 

6. These perceived changes are embodied in the Global Strategy to achieve Health for All 
by the Year 2000 through primary health care, which was unanimously adopted by the Member 
States of the World Health Organization in 1981. The questions which have been most 
frequently raised in many circles are: Is the goal of health for all by the year 2000 
achievable? Are countries making any progress? What are the difficulties faced by 
countries? Is there a full commitment to the value system inherent in the policy and 
strategy for health for all? 
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7. In May 1986, the World Health Assembly reviewed the results of the first evaluation of 
the Global Strategy for Health for All (which was undertaken by 146 Member States of WHO). 
This evaluation revealed that some progress had been made although it had not been 
sufficiently consistent or widespread. For example, a high level of political will was 
apparent, along with a growing awareness at the national policy levels of the need for 
change in health systems. In some countries, impressive efforts had been made to expand 
health services infrastructure. Some innovative approaches to reach the underserved 
population groups and to strengthen community-based health services were also noted. 
Overall, there had been some improvement in the world's health. Upward trends in life 
expectancy and downward trends in mortality, especially infant mortality, were evident in 
many developing countries. 

8. A number of factors however also restrained the implementation of national strategies. 
Political instability, natural disasters, armed conflicts and high population growth had 
prevailed in many developing countries. A recessive economic climate had had serious 
repercussions on social progress, and, in many areas, widened the gap between the rich and 
the poor. Managerial weaknesses in health systems persist. And insufficient commitment and 
support from professional health groups for primary health care and the values inherent in 
the Strategy for Health for All still constituted a major obstacle to progress. In fact, it 
was often said that "our political leaders are convinced about the values of primary health 
care; our communities are motivated and are ready to be further involved, but our 
professional health groups and health administrators are not yet sufficiently convinced and 
committed. There appears to be an inertia in our health care system which needs to be 
overcome". And this was particularly felt by countries which have dedicated enormous 
efforts and resources in recent years to expanding their health services infrastructure. 

9. WHO has consistently attempted to clarify the actions required to resolve these 
issues. Several of the recent Tehcnical Discussions during the World Health Assembly on 
subjects such as: the organization of health systems based on primary health care； the 
role of universities in the strategies for health for all; the role of nongovernmental 
organizations in implementing the strategies； intersectoral action for health; and 
economic support for national health-for-all strategies, had explored and further clarified 
the critical issues in these areas and the strategic steps required in resolving them. They 
had identified what needed to be done and called for concerted action at country and 
international levels. 

10. It also became evident that although a positive start had been made by Member States in 
their quest for health for all, in spite of formidable economic and social conditions, the 
need to narrow the gap between policy and implementation persisted. A clear understanding 
of the critical issues affecting the implementation of national strategies and courageous 
and imaginative ‘initiatives to resolve these issues adequately by those in leadership 
positions in health and health-related fields were also considered imperative• Recognizing 
this need, the Director-General of WHO launched a new initiative in January, 1985, called 
"Health-fоr-All Leadership Development". The Initiative is based on the premise that the 
implementation gap could be substantially narrowed if individuals in leadership positions 
understood more fully the process involved in developing and implementing the Strategy for 
Health for All, pursued its values, and developed within themselves the appropriate 
qualities and abilities to lead the process. 

11. The principal aim of the Initiative is to create (or mobilize) a critical mass of 
people in each country who are in a position to motivate others and direct their national 
health development processes towards the goal of health for all. Strategically located 
throughout the entire spectrum of a national structure - including the health system, its 
related institutions, universities, research establishments, health professions, political 
organizations, nongovernmental organizations, and the community - these people can mutually 
support each other in creating and pursuing conditions for change. 

12. In order to address the key question "how can leadership that can generate a collective 
"force" in society to achieve the common goal of health for all through primary health care 
be developed", the Executive Board of WHO, at its seventy-eighth session in May 1986, 
decided that the subject of the Technical Discussions in 1988 would be "Leadership 
development for health for all". 



The preparatory process^ 

13. A number of events took place as part of the WHO Health-for-All Leadership Development 
Initiative and in preparation for the Technical Discussions. To initiate a process of 
sensitization, an "announcement and note for reflection" on the topic was issued and widely 
distributed around the world by WHO in July 1987. Its essential purpose was to inform, 
stimulate and promote interest and consultation in Member States on health for all and 
leadership issues. 

14. Shortly thereafter a consultation letter was sent to some 150 individuals who were 
known or identified as "leaders" in their countries, institutions and organizations. These 
individuals, who were engaged in health and health-related activities at various levels of 
society, shared with WHO their experiences in trying to achieve health for all, their 
leadership roles, their successes and failures, the obstacles they encountered and their 
personal feelings about leadership qualities and attributes. This information thus helped 
to verify and endorse the substance of the background document to the Technical Discussions, 
and was also used to develop guidelines and other material for leadership development• 

15. Another major event was the Director-General1 s Round Table on Health for All Leadership 
which was held in Brioni, Yugoslavia, in October 1987. The round table brought together a 
number of leaders from different countries which had made impressive strides in reorienting 
health systems and mobilizing people towards the attainment of the social goal of health for 
all through primary health care, in order to learn from their personal experience. A deeper 
understanding of the critical issues relevant to leadership for health for all emerged from 
the discussions as well as ideas for the future development of the Initiative. 

16. In addition, in the course of 1986-1988, a number of colloquia or consultations on 
health-for-all leadership were organized at country and regional levels by several countries 
in collaboration with WHO. Over 300 individuals from health and health-related fields, from 
central, intermediate and community levels, and from educational institutions and 
nongovernmental organizations have participated in these events. These and other relevant 
country and intercountry activities provided inputs and contributed to the building up of 
experience to deal with this new and complex issue. 

17. Certain target groups for leadership development were specifically identified, notably 
women and youth. An informal consultation on the development of women's leadership in 
support of health for all, with particular emphasis on women's health issues at the 
community level, took place in Geneva in September 1987. In March 1988, a group of youth 
leaders from international, governmental and nongovernmental youth organizations around the 
world met, under the aegis of WHO and the World Assembly of Youth, in an informal 
consultation on development of youth leadership in support of health for all. The group 
explored the role of youth in health development and ways in which other youth groups could 
be brought into the health-for-all movement through strategies such as the development of 
youth leadership in support of health for all. 

18. Advocacy activities included the publication in the first issue of the World Health 
Forum in 1988 of ail "inverted" round table discussion, reflecting comments and personal 
experiences of several leaders. In addition, the World Health magazine issue of April 1988 
was devoted to health-for-all leadership, presenting short stories on successful leadership 
experiences at various levels of society from different countries. 

III. THEME OF THE DISCUSSIONS 

19. The principal thrust of the Discussions was to engage the leaders attending the World 
Health Assembly in a lively discussion of the issues and in the sharing of experiences in 
leadership development for Health for All. The Discussions focussed on clarifying the 
leadership functions required to initiate change within national situations in response to 
the challenge posed by health for all through primary health care and in dealing with 
crucial implementation issues• The process of leadership development within the national 

1 Annex 2 contains a short list of reference material relating to leadership 
development for Health for All. 



and international contexts was also explored. Specifically the Discussions evolved around 
three major questions: 

- Why leadership is needed for health for all? 
- W h a t can leadership do in support of health for all? 
- H o w can leadership be developed/enhanced? 

IV. THE SCENARIO 

20. The Technical Discussions were opened by the General Chairman, Dame Nita Barrow, on 
Thursday, 5 May 1988. There were some 400 participants which included eminent leaders from 
many walks of life in different countries and from various sectors, international 
organizations, agencies, institutions and nongovernmental organizations, representing all 
levels of society - from the policy decisionmaking to the community. 

21. The opening plenary session was followed by a Panel of speakers consisting of, in 
addition to the General Chairman and Dr H. Mahler, the Director-General of WHO, Dr С. 
Aurenche, Project Leader, Tokombéré, Cameroon; Professor J. Bryant, Aga Khan University, 
Pakistan; Dr A. Fakhro, Minister of Education, Bahrain; Dr M. Kbkeny, Deputy Minister for 
Social Welfare and Health, Hungary； Dr E. Mohs, Minister of Health, Costa Rica； Professor 
0. Ransome-Kuti, Minister of Health, Nigeria; and Dr P. Senanayake, Assistant 
Secretary-General, IPPF. The panel was moderated by Professor J. Michael, Dean, School of 
Public Health, University of Hawaii, USA. 

22. The speakers represented different levels and dimensions of leadership and, drawing on 
their personal experiences, highlighted a number of key issues and challenges for 
accelerating health development, as an "appetizer" for subsequent group discussions. 
Highlights of the panel discussion included: the leadership vacuum and crisis； health for 
all as a vehicle to challenge the present social climate of amorality; the need to generate 
leadership that included empowering communities to become full partners in health 
development; some of the essential leadership attributes for health for all; the impact 
strong policy leadership could make to improving the health status through primary health 
care; and the special contribution educational institutions could make to leadership 
development• 

23. The broad areas for discussion were summarized by the General Chairman and Dr S. 
Khanna, the Secretary of the Technical Discussions. The participants then broke up into 
eight working groups and met for intensive and informal debate for the remaining part of the 
morning and the rest of the afternoon. Each working group had a designated Moderator, 
Co-moderator, one or two Resource persons, and Secretariat support. Four of the working 
groups held their discussions in one language (one Spanish, one French and two 
English-speaking groups), facilitating a freer flow of dialogue; interpretation in two or 
three of the official languages of the Organization was provided for the other four working 
groups. 

24. All eight working groups addressed the three major questions reflected above (paragraph 
19). In addition, the groups addressed in greater depth, dimensions of leadership and 
leadership development related to specific target groups, namely, health leaders of 
tomorrow, educational institutions, community leadership, the policy/managerial level, and 
nongovernmental organizations. Through a process of sharing of ideas and experience, openly 
and frankly, each working group strove to build a clear picture of leadership development 
and how it could be achieved• Important issues and consensus which could be translated into 
conclusions and recommendations were recorded on flipcharts. At the end of the day, the 
designated drafting team of each working group met to write its respective short report. On 
the basis of the eight group reports and flipchart sheets, a small secretariat drafting 
group later prepared a framework and list of points to be included in a Declaration of 
Personal Commitment. 

25. The next day (Friday 6 May) was devoted to the preparation of the final report and a 
Declaration of Personal Commitment. The collated flipchart sheets were reviewed in the 
morning by the Moderator and his/her drafting team to confirm consensus on the ranking of 
the major issues across all groups. Similarly, the reports were reviewed to ensure that 
they represented a true picture of each group1 s views and recommendations. The group 



leaders also reviewed the draft list of major points for a Declaration of Personal 
Commitment• Subsequently, the group reports, flipchart sheets, and the outcome of the 
morning's discussions with the group leaders, were combined into a consolidated report. The 
final report was thus a reflection of a summary of the Discussions 011 the key issues, the 
conclusions, and the recommendations that had emerged for action by governments, 
non-governmental organizations, educational institutions and international organizations. 
The report was reviewed and approved by the Technical Discussions in plenary on Saturday 7 
May. The participants unanimously and with enthusiasm adopted a Declaration of Personal 
Commitment to accelerate progress towards Health for All through primary health care, which 
is attached as part of the report. The participants also requested that the list of 
participants be included in the report as a manifestation of their commitment. The list 
is contained in Section VII. 

V. THE MAIN CONCLUSIONS 

The need for leadership 

26. The central concern of the value system embedded in the goal of Health for All was 
equity i.e., reducing the gap between the health-haves and the health-have-nots. The 
primary health care approach provided the vehicle through which this could be achieved. It 
required a broad response, not only managerial and technological, but also a social response 
from the entire society; a response based also on moral and social conscience. This 
response had to be directed to achieve social justice, to build self-reliance at the 
individual and community levels, and also to involve and to empower people in health and 
health-related actions. The strategy to achieve health for all thus provided a basis on 
which to generate moral leadership which was generally lacking in many societies. 

27. Some referred to this as reflecting not only a gap of leadership but a vacuum or even a 
crisis of moral leadership. Others felt that the problem was not so much a lack of 
leadership as the identification of leaders, perhaps because existing stereotypes of what 
leaders should be were inappropriate. Still others noted that the leadership potential was 
there but was not being fully harnessed or given opportunity to participate in the 
health-for-all movement. 

28. There was a broad consensus that leadership was a vital ingredient in achieving Health 
for All through primary health care. It was a means of mobilizing two of the most critical 
resources which were available in all countries, namely the efforts of people in their homes 
and communities and the efforts of other developmental sectors, both governmental as well as 
nongovernmental. The actions taken by countries thus far had fallen short of harnessing 
these potentials. 

29. The gap between the national policies adopted for achieving health for all and the 
actions being taken to implement these policies was strikingly evident. There was still 
considerable lack of commitment to the health-for-all values, often accompanied by a lack of 
understanding or even misunderstanding about primary health care among many key groups which 
had important leadership roles - and these included policy-makers, politicians, academicians 
and health professionals. There was limited involvement of communities and other 
developmental sectors which could contribute to health. 

30. Among the most critical aspect for which leadership was required was that of broadening 
consciousness on the issues of equity and social justice. Furthermore, the manifest 
paucity of resources called for a leadership that generated community self-reliance. 
Making new alliances and establishing new partnerships among pressure and legitimate 
interest groups would increase advocacy for health. 

31• The trend towards administrative and fiscal decentralization of the health system, 
which was necessary to achieve health for all through primary health care, implied a change 
of emphasis in the traditional role and in the structure of the various levels of delivery 
of health services• Such changes called for immediate and rapid development of effective 
leadership particularly at the local level• 



32. In responding to the issue of where leadership was most urgently needed or was most 
critical, the following conclusions were reached. 

33. Leadership was required at all levels of society, from the individual, family arid 
community to the institutional and governmental levels. 

34. Furthermore, leadership was needed not only in the health sector but also in other 
relevant sectors so as to build an understanding of the mutually-supportive actions required 
to achieve the common goals of the welfare of the people as a whole. 

35. There was a serious leadership gap at the community and district levels and among the 
health professionals particularly within the medical profession. 

36. The need to encourage and enhance the leadership potential of many other potential 
partners for Health for All was emphasized. These were : local voluntary agencies, 
nongovernmental organizations, and political parties, together with leadership of the media 
which can serve as a strong advocate for Health for All 

37. At the community level particularly, and also at national and international levels, 
women and youth represented potential partners for Health for All. It was felt that this 
potential had not been fully recognized, utilized or developed. 

38. Young people in the society were important assets and allies for the achievement of 
Health for All. They were especially suitable for leadership development because they 
themselves were establishing values, were often ready to make a strong, moral commitment, 
were willing to take risks, were energetic and creative, thereby constituting a major 
resource upon which to draw. The need to involve and enhance the leadership of youth and 
youth organizations was, therefore, particularly endorsed • 

39. There was also a need to prepare the next generation of leaders and staunch the drain 
of health leaders away from their communities and countries. 

40. Health ministries themselves needed to assume a stronger leadership role within the 
context of a given country1s national health system. Within the health system there were 
people who, by virtue of their responsibility and positions, were able to press for or 
participate directly in health sector reforms. These were the health personnel at the 
policy/managerial levels, health care providers and social workers whose leadership 
capacities needed to be enhanced so that they can enable the health system to play its 
pace-setter role. Then there were other groups that were able to provide vital support, 
particularly in the form of information and education for health; these comprised, for 
example, school teachers, leaders of important community groups, and leaders in the private 
sector. They also needed to be sensitized to the value system of health for all as well as 
to their role in primary health care. 

41. Finally, it was emphasized that interest in and commitment to the principles and goals 
of both health for all and primary health care were important in the developed and the 
developing world. A clearer understanding of the issues in the implementation of primary 
health care and of their leadership role in dealing with these was a requisite at policy 
levels, in educational institutions, in the various relevant nongovernmental organizations 
and in the communities. All levels were important, each in accordance with the problems and 
opportunities that existed at that level. 

The Nature of Leadership 

42. Effective leadership of a special kind was essential for achieving the goal of health 
for all through primary health care. It was leadership that was characterized by a vision 
encompassing new social and moral values of society• This type of leadership implied 
receptive and responsive attitudes of those who have power, to empower those without 
position or power - the socially and economically disadvantaged groups. It was strongly 
linked to the ability to create the conditions for change that favoured the collective 
purpose, needs and expectations of people. And it needed the mobilization of different 
levels and fields of society. 



43. Leadership for health for all had to be committed to the value system inherent in the 
health for all goal, i.e. , to identify and fight against the major inequities and imbalances 
in social and health development; and to act and work with the communities rather than for 
them. These leaders inspired and acted as models, providing living examples to "potential" 
leaders particularly when there was mutual interaction between them. They assumed 
responsibility for their commitments despite the obstacles and persevered in the face of 
slow or no progress. They were willing to go beyond self-interest and accept sacrifices, 
take risks, were energetic, creative, action-oriented and willing to listen to the 
underprivileged groups. Not only did they pass on their example and teaching to others, 
but they were receptive and humble enough to learn from others. 

44. Experience had shown that although certain managerial tools and skills were needed, 
leadership for health for all could not be equated with managerial, administrative or 
business leadership which had other goals and means. Neither was leadership potential 
limited to those who had received a formal education. Many individuals who had not been 
thus privileged had proven to be forceful and effective leaders. 

45. Irrespective of the degree of responsibility involved in a position, leadership for 
health for all comprised the following characteristics and attributes: 

一 Motivation and firm belief in a cause - in this case, the cause of mankind and the 
quest for well-being and dignity. 

- Possessing the ability to share this motivation with others and, in so doing, 
persuading fellow citizens to devote themselves to the same cause• She/he was 
recognized as a leader and was seen as an agent of progress. 

- The leader did not monopolize power, but shared it and involved her/his colleagues in 
participatory decision-making, thus fostering a spirit of self-reliance in the 
community. 

- By listening to the community, she/he was able to identify its needs and its 
resources. And although technical competence and skills were important, equally so 
were people-oriented skills, such as responsiveness, concern, empathy and devotion for 
others. 

- The leader enjoyed a credibility which permitted him to mobilize human and material 
resources for health development. She/he did not necessarily have to be highly 
educated, but had respect for other people and their ideas; gave credit where it 
belonged ； believed in developing the potentiality of others； was optimistic and 
self-giving. 

- She/he strived to ensure continuity in the community of the larger health initiatives 
taken at the national level. 

46. All these qualities may not be found in one person, nor were they necessarily inborn or 
natural. But, there was agreement that some leadership potential was present in everyone, 
and that some competencies of leadership could be developed and the individual attributes 
could be enhanced through various approaches. 

Compassion, tolerance and tenacity should be the key attributes of 
health leaders and to share and to care should be their guidelines. 



The Functions of Leadership 

47. The many and complex changes implied in the health-for-all strategy were directed at 
all levels of the health system as well as related systems. Therefore, leadership functions 
were considered inherent in every single unit, at every level that comprised the health 
system, and throughout the breadth of a national structure, i.e. in the community, health 
professions, political organizations, health sector, institutions, universities, research 
establishments, and nongovernmental organizations. 

48. At each level of the society and the health system, different functions evolved 
according to the responsibilities of the leadership position and the opportunities that 
presented themselves. Leadership functions were also culture-sensitive• 

49. Certain functions were common, irrespective of the levels or nature of the group 
involved. At all levels, leadership raised concern for issues on equity and social justice 
among the general wider public. Political leaders, for instance at the community or at the 
national level, and leadership of the media could be strong advocates for health. 

50. Leadership at all levels should empower and enable others and build self-reliance for 
health. For example, health workers could impart information and knowledge about health 
protection measures to the people who could then assume greater responsibility for their own 
health, through building and providing resources for the communities to construct and 
maintain local health and water and sanitation facilities. 

51. Another function of leadership was that of forging new alliances and partnerships for 
health at all levels. For instance, at the top policy level other government sectors could 
be mobilized to promote and encourage intersectoral action for health. At the community 
level voluntary and other community-based organizations could be brought into effective 
partnership for the health and welfare of the community and the development of community 
leadership. 

52. Communicating on health was also seen as an important function of leadership at all 
levels. This included clarifying the objectives and interpreting the meaning of health for 
all and primary health care, and supplying information on the major health issues and 
concerns of the society in order to create continuity of actions in the communities with 
respect to the larger health initiatives taken at the national level. 

53. Networking was considered an important function at the international, regional, 
national and community levels. A case in point would be a core group of national or 
international health leaders drawn from government and from nongovernmental organizations 
"networking" with similar leaders in other regions or countries. The network between WHO 
and relevant nongovernmental organizations working in the field of primary health care could 
be strengthened by partnerships within countries of government, nongovernmental 
organizations, educational institutions and WHO. 

54. The groups also examined the leadership roles and functions in support of Health for 
All at different levels of the health system and of different social groups in the society. 

55. At the policy/managerial levels of the health system, translating the vision of health 
for all into pragmatic goals and objectives to make the vision a reality was essential. 
People at the highest political level needed to be reminded of the benefits to be gained 
from sharing this vision. Promoting health and quality of life in the context of 
development, and forging intersectoral links through creating and extending dialogues with 
other health-related ministries was a crucial leadership function. Using information not 
only for evaluating but also for identifying priorities and for decision-making was 
fundamental to effective leadership # Rational allocation of resources and searching for 
alternative ways to mobilizing resources for health were critical, especially during this 
era of economic constraint. 



56. The structural changes accompanied by decentralization of authority and responsibility 
called for in the Health for All strategy required a dynamic leadership particularly at the 
policy/managerial level which could manage change harmoniously and involve others creatively 
at all levels in the process of change. This also provided opportunities to identify 
potential leaders in the health system, 

57. Decentralization also required effective leadership at the district level, which 
involved communities in planning and at the same time ensured local level continuity of 
health action of the policy initiatives taken at the national level. Effective management 
and allocation of resources were also considered particularly crucial functions of 
leadership at this level. 

58. A function of leadership is to create and maintain stable situations in which people 
can address difficult problems of health development, can try and fail and try again, 
thereby allowing leadership to emerge, 

59. The community leaders were considered as the spokesmen regarding problems and issues 
which affected the health and well-being of the communities• They focused action on the 
health needs of the vulnerable and at-risk groups. The community leadership could also 
promote harmonious relationships between the informal leaders in the community and the 
health officials. Mobilizing resources within the community, raising awareness of health 
issues and motivating the communities to take on greater responsibility for preventive and 
promotive health actions were also inherent functions of community level leadership. 

60. The leadership of the nongovernmental organizations could make an important 
contribution through identifying and mobilizing effective leaders in the community and 
promoting community health activities• In this role they could also help to identify 
problems and heighten public awareness of the need to find solutions and take specific 
actions. They could also promote the channeling of government resources towards meeting the 
community health needs, especially those of the underprivileged groups. 

61. At the community level, stronger coalition between nongovernmental organizations, 
government services and other community-based groups such as youth and women1 s groups was 
warranted to reinforce self-reliance within the community. Leadership for fostering such 
coalition often came from nongovernmental organizations or the community. Effective 
intersectoral action for Health for All could be enhanced at the community level by 
incorporating a broader concept, such as "quality of life", which included other indicators 
in addition to health and met with the interest of those in other sectors such as adequate 
housing, increased literacy, improved education, adequate food supply and good nutrition. 
Leadership for such intersectoral action could come from any of the sectors or from the 
community itself. 

62. Overcoming resistance and blocks at many levels, such as low levels of literacy, 
traditional attitudes and bureaucratic barriers are also important functions of leadership 
especially at the community level. Members of the medical and teaching professions who 
could play an important role, were frequently riot doing so, often providing resistance. 

63. Local leadership could enlist the support of families and communities, act as 
facilitators of dialogue among people, and communicate messages that could capture the 
imagination of people for action. A good example based oil experience was that of 
agricultural extension workers who frequently included health messages in their activities. 
This had proven to be far more effective than similar messages transmitted by health 
workers. Another example mentioned was the involvement of families for reinforcing leprosy 
treatment through mutual help which led to 99% adherence to the treatment. There were many 
examples of community volunteers who had demonstrated exemplary leadership in health and 
community development. 

64. Leadership of women's groups and youth organizations had been particularly effective 
in health actions at the community level. 



65. Women, for example, carried the major responsibility for the health of the family at 
the home level as mothers, at the village and neighbourhood level as health advocates, as 
providers of health care and as social mobilizers• At the community level, leaders of 
women's organizations in many countries functioned as a major social force for health and 
development• 

66. A number of action programmes such as family planning, protection of the environment, 
promotion and education for healthy lifestyles, prevention of adolescent health problems, 
involvement of young people in rural/urban community development were organized by young 
people in many countries• In fact, they represented the potential change agents who could 
provide the fundamental driving force for the widespread social restructuring needed to 
redress some of the inequities in health. 

67. Leadership of educational institutions had a crucial role in promoting the principles 
of Health for All and primary health care and producing the current and future health 
leaders - today* s students. Values were f ormed first in families and in schools, where 
young people first learned the wider context of societal values. 

68. The challenge to the leadership of educational institutions was to incorporate the 
fundamentally important principle of community empowerment into educational programmes and 
to inculcate a sense of social morality among the current and future leaders. 

Developing Leadership for Health for All 

69. The overwhelming consensus of the Technical Discussions was that leadership could be 
enhanced and developed -for both new leaders and those already in leadership positions• 
Commitment to Health for All and primary health care values must be accompanied by knowledge 
and skills in bringing about change and mobilizing others. Those who had leadership 
abilities and social responsibilities could be encouraged to assume fully the role of 
facilitator, and identify more clearly the problems which affected the well-being of their 
communities• 

70. Leadership for Health for All ultimately rested with the community. To be effective, 
the leader must act as part of the community, not doing something for it, but with it. 
Leadership must be part of a participatory process. Examples were given of family groups 
forming rural action units and together choosing their own leader, identifying problems and 
needs and exploring solutions and support. Such small groups became self-reliant, as when 
housing was identified as a problem and the people were too poor to buy bricks, brick 
merchants were asked to donate ten bricks each time they completed a transaction. When a 
sufficient number of bricks had been collected, houses were built by the people themselves. 

71. Among thé obstacles to leadership development was the confusion between managerial 
skill and the ability to facilitate change and empower others which leadership involves. 
The people with power, political, administrative or technical, did not always possess these 
latter qualities. Another barrier was the reluctance of people to assume responsibility 
for their own health and development. 

72. The person with a leadership role must be technically competent in his or her chosen 
field as well as possess the required leadership attributes. While it was recognised that 
not all leaders had received higher education, they all needed to be able to identify 
problems and resolve them, in order to establish credibility. The right balance had to be 
struck between the development of the technical competence and the values)attitudes and 
skills of leadership. 

73. Among the target groups which needed to be harnessed for Health for All and primary 
health care were: the staff of health agencies themselves； the Heads of State and other 
political leaders; traditional leaders at village level; womeas1 groups; youth groups; 
labour unions； professional groups, particularly the family doctors and nurses； religious 
leaders; and educators at every level of the education system. 

74. Special importance was given to opportunities for women, who had critical leadership 
roles to play at all levels, locally, nationally, internationally and within WHO. 



Prerequisites for Leadership Development 

75. In general terms, there must be adequate motivation, appropriate role models and 
incentives. Many acted as role models within a community, including teachers and health 
workers. General education was an important area, and should be a participatory practical 
process from earliest childhood, with a focus on learning rather than teaching. Learning 
must link with experience and result in the inculcation of values - such as social justice 
and equity, solidarity and humanism in social learning. Values such as these were acquired 
initially in the families and schools, where they were learnt in the wider context of values 
given importance by the society. Not all values learnt at this stage were necessarily 
positive, but emphasis should be given to instilling a sense of social morality. The value 
system must be valid for sectors other than health - and be congruent at all levels. 

76. The challenge to educational institutions and programmes was to find ways to 
incorporate the fundamentally important principle of community empowerment into educational 
programmes, without either compromising the communities1 prerogatives or limiting the 
educational institutions1 flexibility for programme development. 

77. There was a gap in the perception of what health leaders thought that people knew 
about health for all, and what people actually knew. Moreover, the concept was often not 
known at all in medical schools, schools of nursing and other training institutions. These 
gaps needed to be filled if we expected leadership to emerge during basic training. 

78. For health workers, the role of training institutions was most important, for basic 
training, post-graduate and in-service training. Preparing health workers to exercise 
leadership in primary health care clearly called for training with due attention to 
managerial and communication skills. 

79. Particular emphasis needed to be given to changing undergraduate medical and nursing 
training as well as post-graduate and in-service education so that it was community-based 
and oriented towards the health development of populations rather than just the medical care 
of sick individuals. 

80. The institutions themselves required some change in orientation and approach. They 
must leave their academic cloisters and go to the field, where they can listen to the 
people, learn from them, respect them, and work with them in dealing with the challenges to 
primary health care. Without field-based programmes, without knowledge of how to function 
effectively in the spirit of Health for All in those settings, teaching about primary health 
care and leadership for Health for All was an artificial exercise. One problem was the low 
prestige and lack of academic rewards associated with teaching, research and service related 
to primary health care. It was necessary that universities shifted academic reward systems 
so as to acknowledge and encourage career commitments to this field. 

81. Another problem was that students and other leaders of tomorrow became committed to 
the principles of Health for All, but found it difficult to identify career opportunities in 
which they could apply the principles and the skills they had learnt. A serious challenge 
to both educational institutions and health services was to develop such career options• It 
is crucial that both parties consider joint action to both develop primary health care 
services based on the principle of Health for All and develop educational programmes that 
can produce leaders for Health for All who can function in these settings. 

82. Community involvement in health activities to some extent reflected a national 
political will. Spontaneous leadership arose as the communities recognized their own 
problems. Enhancing such leadership included improving the ability of members of the 
community to identify and describe the problems. In this regard, health institutions 
regarded themselves as a resource for the community, and not vice versa. Effective 
leadership development helped to produce harmonious relations between community leaders and 
health officials. 

83. Other important prerequisites for developing and sustaining effective leadership 
included removal of barriers to leadership development from within special groups, for 
example women or disadvantaged groups; identifying important challenges, such as major 
inequities in health and health care, as issues to fight for； orientation of leaders 



towards a developmental approach which was target-oriented, problem-seeking, problem-solving 
and community-oriented; clear definition of the various skills and levels of competence 
required at different leadership levels； provision of adequate support from higher levels 
so that appropriate resources and powers of decision-making were ensured; establishment of 
opportunities for regular, post-graduate, continuing education to boost commitment and 
improve skills. 

84. Leadership development was an ongoing process and must be part of the renewal process 
in any community or institution. 

Facilitating Leadership Development for Health for All 

85. Many approaches were identified as opportunities for facilitating leadership 
development. The emphasis was on the use of existing structures and opportunities to bring 
out the leadership qualities that already exist within communities, groups and institutions, 
both in and beyond the health sector. Emphasis was on the values inherent in the primary 
health care approach, the skills needed to give life to these values, in particular the 
participatory nature of leadership development. 

86. One approach was to emphasise social learning, such as learning how to participate in 
community activities from earliest childhood, identifying incentives and rewards for the 
right behaviour, preserving and enhancing traditional moral value systems, listening to the 
people and encouraging dialogue. 

87. Opportunities for exercising leadership and developing leadership skills were to be 
found at all levels in the educational system, from primary school through to post-graduate 
training. The importance of the example set by acknowledged leaders and other role models 
was stressed• Such people included teachers and health workers and, because they had such 
an important part to play in shaping the attitudes of the young, it must be considered in 
their selection and their training, and in their own leadership development. 

88. Delegation of responsibility was noted as another important aspect - and such 
delegation included the delegation of accountability and authority. Leaders for Health for 
All needed to analyse the situation they were in and capitalize on opportunities for 
change. They must be encouraged to use such opportunities in developing leadership, and 
there should be opportunity for success. There should also be opportunity for the 
expression of novel ideas and for innovation.The best way to cultivate leadership is to 
facilitate the exercise of leadership. 

89. Decentralization and planning from the bottom up also enhanced opportunities for 
leadership development, and added flexibility to otherwise rigid systems. This was one of 
the most important aspects for developing leadership at community level• 

90. Changes in curricula were needed in schools of medicine, schools of nursing and other 
health institutions in order to give priority to primary health care, and develop the 
leadership skills and managerial tools required. Such tools were particularly important 
for those who occupied formal positions in the health service or related sectors (including 
the academic world), and included the ability to consider health in the context of 
development, analyse policies and intersectoral links, manage health information, and 
reorganize health services. They also needed to be familiar with analysis and management 
of manpower needs and training, the development and evaluation of technologies, and 
alternative methods of financing. 

91. Examples were given of activities that have been carried out and could facilitate the 
development of health leadership, such as an international health residency programme 
(introduced by the Pan American Health Organization)； reorientation of "advanced" training 
in public health in academic establishments, analysis of their curricula in the light of 
future scenarios adjusted to the assumptions of HFA-2000; the exploration of leadership 
situations in the context of sectoral management by the ministry, social security agencies, 
and the universities; leadership development in the management of problems of health 
manpower resources； and the development of continuous education so as to strengthen 
district health units. 



92. A major change was taking place in some countries in nursing education, beginning with 
working in the community and placing major emphasis on this aspect. In medical education, 
too, there was a reorientation to problem -based community-oriented learning and it was 
believed that this would contribute to leadership development for Health for All. There 
remained a need to bridge the gap between health for all values, health needs and 
educational objectives and this could be accomplished in part by dialogue between trainers, 
providers and users of services. 

93. Role models that illustrated the potential of shared leadership should be identified 
and made widely known• This was particularly vital in a teaching environment. It was 
suggested that experience should be collected from ongoing projects in different levels and 
settings and used in the learning/teaching process of leadership development. 

94. Communication was an important area in which approaches were identified. 
Communication on Health-for-All issues among policy-makers, politicians, academicians and 
communities must be strengthened. Each needed to understand the other - who they were, 
what they did, how the principles of primary health care applied to them, and how the work 
of all four groups could be enhanced by understanding one another and working together. 
The need was for two-way communication. Health information from the top needed to be more 
efficiently dispersed, and reactions from the community needed to reach decision-makers and 
leaders. Approaches included workshops, field experience, and open discussion. In spite 
of blocks such as low levels of literacy, the goals of Health for All through primary health 
care could be appreciated and understood by the people when the health leadership had proper 
contact and communication with them. When resistance was met at the higher government 
level, the message may have to be sown among the people so that effective political pressure 
for change could develop. 

95. The media could play an important role in various aspects of leadership development. 
If the messages about health were attractive the media might give importance to their 
transmission to community leaders. Similarly, traditional means of communication, both 
oral and written, could transmit essential health information to leaders in communities 
however remote. Modern communication techniques, such as computers and teleconferencing, 
could facilitate contact. 

96. It was emphasized that leaders must also be sought from outside the health sector. 
An example was the sensitization of a group of journalists to specific health problems and 
constraints affecting the community health situation. These journalists became militants 
for health and mobilized the community through the media. Because the emphasis needed to be 
on collective leadership, leadership development activities should involve people jointly 
from the different sectors, such as from health, agriculture and education. 

97. Another important aspect was that local leadership be linked to a network of leaders 
at other levels,so that when support was required from other levels, it was available. 
Experience in developing local leadership had shown that leaders must be identified from the 
local groups, by the communities. These groups could be of the same profession or 
vocation, of the same peer group, and of the same community. 

98. In summary, it was noted that leadership development for Health for All required 
different approaches, in different settings and at different levels, from facilitation 
through more active stimulation and training to changes in organizations and procedures. 
However, all activities should reflect the values implied in Health for All. There must 
also be a balance between enhancing the technical competence and leadership development 
required, and the leadership qualities required to empower others and lead them towards 
achieving the goal of Health for All. 

99. The Discussions concluded that leadership development was a tool that could help close 
the gap between what was said about Health for All and primary health care and what was 
actually being achieved. In all cases, the process of pursuing Health for All through 
primary health care can be assisted by the generation of a "critical mass" of leaders among 
the people who are ready to push for these goals. 



VI. RECOMMENDATIONS 

To Governments 

Develop clear policies and plans of action 
through primary health care where this has 
guidance and legitimacy for leadership for 

for the pursuit of Health for All 
not been so done, to provide clear 
Health for All; 

ii. Pursue intersectoral action for health actively at national, regional, and 
district levels, enhancing the participation of leadership of other sectors in 
Health for All； engaging them through innovative and broad concepts such as 
promoting "quality of life"; 

iii. Accelerate decentralization and socio-economic and structural reforms which favour 
active involvement and encourage the emergence of leadership potential at all 
levels, and provide opportunities for setting examples of effective leadership; 

iv. Make renewed and innovative efforts to involve people and communities creatively 
so as to develop self-reliance and leadership at local level; 

v. Pursue training of current and future leaders for Health for All through all 
educational entry points - from primary schools through postgraduate education; 

vi• Strengthen and empower people through enhancing self-respect and personal growth, 
to take on leadership roles for Health for All, especially youth, women, and 
members of socially and economically disadvantaged groups； 

vii. Launch renewed efforts to increase understanding of Health for All and primary 
health care, utilizing effective communication strategies. The need to sensitize 
the leadership of the media to their social responsibility in promoting 
communication for health is particularly urgent； 

viii. Continue to expand supportive partnerships with nongovernmental organizations, 
educational institutions and other community-based organizations, including 
religious organizations, to extend the availability of primary health care to all; 

To Nongovernmental Organizations 

xi. Undertake an active role in the implementation of primary health care, through 
identifying and mobilizing effective leaders and promoting health actions at 
community level; 

x. Extend the excellent collaboration which has developed at the international level 
between the nongovernmental organizations and WHO to regional and national levels 
for the development of leadership at community level, and foster tripartite 
relationship between communities, local nongovernmental organizations and the 
government; 

xi. Use their flexibility and creativity to develop prototypes or examples of health 
services and educational programmes that are based on the principles of Health for 
All through primary health care, as a contribution to the development of 
leadership for Health for All. 

To Educational Institutions 

xii. Accelerate changes in the curricula for the training of health and other 
professionals, including teachers, involved in health action to promote the value 
system of Health for All and enhance the potential of leadership for Health for 
All; 



xiii. Develop field-based teaching programmes in health which provide opportunities to 
students to learn from people, listen to them, respect them and work with them in 
dealing with the challenge of primary health care. This would inculcate the 
value system for primary health care among the health leaders of tomorrow; 

iv. Accelerate the reorientation of "advanced" training in public health based on a 
vision of Health for All through primary health care as part of the 
teaching/learning process for leadership development; 

XV, Shift academic reward systems and provide career opportunities so as to 
acknowledge and encourage career academic commitments to primary health care; 

xvi. Incorporate the use of social, political and economic sciences for developing a 
better understanding and enhancing the role of political leadership in dealing 
with social issues and policies； 

xvii. Include in the curricula of institutions throughout the educational system, from 
primary schools on, education for health, social values, attitude change and 
leadership development. 

To WHO 

xviii. Ensure the continuity and sustainability of support of the Leadership Development 
Initiative within WHO at all levels, building upon the strong beginnings already 
realized; and establishing other appropriate mechanisms so that it becomes an 
integral part of WHO1s support for the Health for All strategy. 

xix. Encourage the use of WHO1s country fellowship allocation for promotion of 
leadership development at all levels, and amongst health and health-related 
sectors, and particularly for leadership development of women; 

xx. Continue and expand its support to governments, nongovernmental organizations and 
educational institutions in leadership development for Health for All and primary 
health care; 

xxi. Establish and foster a technical resource network drawn from educational 
institutions and health leaders to provide support to Health for All arid 
leadership development; 

xxii. Promote and encourage leadership potential through documenting and disseminating 
information on successful and innovative initiatives in primary health care, 
through creating incentives such as awards and recognition for such endeavours, 
and provide simplified and relevant documentation for lay people and community 
leadership. 

To individuals 

xxiii. To make a personal contribution to the principles and vlaues of Health for All and 
primary health care, and encourage others to do likewise. 

VII. DECLARATION OF PERSONAL COMMITMENT 

100. Leadership for Health for All through primary health care is a personal challenge and 
implies a personal commitment. Change must start with oneself. All those who participated in 
the Technical Discussions had an opportunity for exercising leadership within the sphere of 
their responsibilities, to accelerate progress towards the achievement of the goal of Health 
for All through primary health care. 

101. They expressed the following personal commitment for action: 



DECLARATION OF PERSONAL COMMITMENT 

We, the participants at the Technical Discussions on "Leadership 
Development for Health for All" (held in Geneva on 5-7 May 1988, during the 
Forty-First World Health Assembly), representing people from many walks of 
life, including governments, nongovernmental organizations, universities, 
educational institutions, voluntary agencies, United Nations agencies, make the 
following declaration: 

I. We believe that: 

- There is a need for greater concern and commitment to achieve the goal of 
Health for All by the Year 2000 through primary health care, among political, 
professional and community leaders; 

- Building self-reliance and leadership capabilities at local level is the 
most important ingredient for sustained development and progress in health; 

- The development of leadership that can be sustained as a continuing 
process at all levels is an important strategy to mobilize greater social and 
political commitment for the total Health-for-All movement. 

II. We therefore commit ourselves and urge others in leadership and other 
strategic positions to adopt the following Five-point Personal Agenda for 
Action: 

1. To inform ourselves, our colleagues, fellow-workers, community 
members and others about the fundamental values, principles and processes 
to achieve Health for All by the Year 2000 through primary health care, 
and to generate a social conscience in people to the health conditions 
and needs of the under-served, socially deprived and vulnerable 
population groups； 

2. To make a serious review of progress towards the specific targets 
set in our respective countries, to identify where the critical needs and 
gaps are, and to provide leadership in identifying and implementing 
corrective actions； 

3. To serve as prime movers for change, particularly in areas which 
fall within our respective roles, and to motivate others to accelerate 
the changes required in order to achieve the goal of Health for All; 

4. To develop and promote partnerships and new alliances of support 
for health, including the professional associations, institutions of 
higher education, religious leaders, people's organizations, concerned 
nongovernmental organizations and individuals, philanthropic groups, the 
private sector and the media; 

5. To promote self-reliance and enable others, particularly within the 
home and community level, to take greater responsibility for their own 
health and the health of their communities, through informing and 
educating them and developing their leadership potential. 

III. We are convinced that additional courageous and innovative strategies and 
tactics will be needed to ensure that all people of the world will be covered 
by primary health care. Leadership development is one such strategy which 
provides new opportunities to inform and communicate, to expand partnerships 
among people - people who are empowered and motivated - who then take on new 
responsibilities for their health, the health of their families and of their 
communities. 



102. THE FOLLOWING PARTICIPANTS ATTENDED THE TECHNICAL DISCUSSIONS AND ADOPTED THE 
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Document А41/Technical Discussions/4 (English and French) 
Why leadership for Health for all 一 Reflections on the leadership response to the Health for 
All Strategy 

“ A frank essay by Dr H. Mahler, Director-General of the World Health Organization, on 
the current status of the Health-for-all movement. The need for leadership and the 
attributes and qualities of effective leaders are examined. Moral leadership is defined as 
important because it directly affects society1s needs, aspirations and values. The vision 
of Health for all by the Year 2000 incorporated a morally binding social contrct between 
governments, people and WHO* Political commitment and action, community involvement and 
intersectoral action are considered to be fundamental to health sector reforms. Commitment 
of health professionals and educational institutions also are essential; as is equity in 
resource allocation and in technology production. Prerequisites for further progress are 
identified. The call for moral leadership is urgent and constitutes an oil-going challenge. 
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What can leadership do for Health for all? Addressing the leadership gap, 
- This has been compiled in part from quotes made in response to a consultation letter 
sent to leaders in health around the world. The most important function of leadership is 
interpreted as that of achieving change - specifically change inherent in the health for all 
vision. Different leadership functions in support of the health-for-all Strategy, at all 
levels of the health system, are also noted. Health-for-all leadership is defined as group 
leadership rather than that of a single charismatic leader and depends upon a "critical 
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disperses some common myths about leadership and emphasizes the potential of leadership 
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How can leadership be developed or enhanced? Challenges and opportunities• 

- The document describes the skills involved in leadership development, the learning 
environment and the approaches which would enhance the capacity of current and future 
leaders in health to assume their full responsibility in the Health for all strategy. 
Sustaining leadership for Health for all requires an ongoing process of identifying and 
selecting individuals who will respond to opportunities for leadership development. This is 
a challenge in the work place where many political, socio-cultural, institutional, or 
economic barriers to leadership may exist. These have to be addressed in each national 
context. Development of leaders of tomorrow - today1 s students - is a responsibility vested 
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those that have done so need to evaluate and share their efforts. This is a challenge to 
the leadership of the educational institutions. 

DRAFT DOCUMENT HLD/88.1 (English) 
A report on the Director-General1 s Round Table Discussions on Leadership Development for 
Health for All, 1987 

- Based on the personal experience of a number of leaders from different countries which 
had made impressive progress towards the goal of health for all through primary health care, 
a deeper understanding of the crucial issues relevant for leadership for Health for All 
emerged from the Round Table. Ideas for the future development of Health-for-all leadership 
were also put forward. 



DRAFT DOCUMENT HLD/88.2 (English) 
Informal consultation"^on leadership training in women, health and development _ Executive 
Summary, Geneva 1988. 

- The consultation explored the development of women's leadership and its potential in 
support of Health for all with particular emphasis on women1 s health issues at the community 
level. 

DRAFT DOCUMENT HLD/88,3 (English) 
Informal consultation on development of youth leadership in support of Health for All 爾 
Executive Summary, Geneva, 1988 

- A group of youth leaders from international, governmental and nongovernmental youth 
organizations around the world explored the role of youth in health development and ways in 
which other youth groups could be brought into the health for all movement. 
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1. Introduction 
Health for all by the year 2000 is a goal and a process 

engaging each nation of the world to improve the health of its people. Improvement always 
entails change. Change is disturbing but often exhilarating. Growth and development cannot 
occur without change. But people and systems strive to retain the status quo to avoid the 
uncertainties and anxieties associated with change. It is WHO，s role to support countries in 
creating the necessary change which will provide opportunities for the attainment by all 
peoples of the highest possible level of health. 

Leadership is a word covering the human dimension of 
activities which initiate and foster the process of change. Leadership development for health 
for all is a new initiative which has no precedent upon which to draw. The subject is 
challenging. It is also complex. Essential to the issues is the development of leadersMp and 
the nature and cultivation of the vision, values and leadership skills of individuals who are 
in a position to mobilize others. 

What are the activities that "get things going"? What does 
a leader actually do? What are the attributes? What does "leadership in action，’ look like? 
How do leaders provide a sense of direction and make us committed to the cause? What are 
their skills? Can we learn them? Can we develop such leadership abilities among those in 
positions of responsibility for health and for the future generation of leaders? What are the 
prerequisites? What is required to sustain progress and leadership for health for all? 

These questions were the substance of the Technical Dis-
cussions on the topic "Leadership development for health for all" which were held on 5 and 
7 May 1988 under the Chairmanship of Dame Nita Barrow, Permanent Representative of 
Barbados to the United Nations, New York. 

2. Background to the 
Technical Discussions 

The goal of health for all by the year 2000 is a vision 
founded on social equity, on the urgent need to reduce the gross inequality in the health status 
of people in the world. It is a vision whose range of view encompasses fundamental change 
in the way health is perceived, promoted, protected, and provided. These changes represent 
a fundamental shift in values of all those involved. They include: 

• change in how people, individually, take greater responsibility for the 
protection and promotion of their health; 

• change in the way people participate collectively in health; 
• change in the perception and value systems of the health providers, in 

which involving and empowering of people assume greater impor-
tance; 

• change in the organization and administration of the health system, 
emphasizing bottom-up planning, delegating power, creating alli-
ances of support and developing new partnerships; and 

• change in the attitude and perception of the policy/decision-makers 
characterized by greater concern for social equity. 



These perceived changes are embodied in the Global Strat-
egy to achieve health for all by the year 2000 through primary health care, which was 
unanimously adopted by the Member States of the World Health Organization in 1981. The 
questions which have been most frequently raised in many circles are: Is the goal of health 
for all by the year 2000 achievable? Are countries making any progress? What are the 
difficulties faced by countries? Is there a full commitment to die value system inherent in the 
policy and Strategy for Health for All? 

In May 1986，the World Health Assembly reviewed the 
results of the first evaluation of the Global Strategy for Health for All (which was undertaken 
by 146 Member States of WHO). This evaluation revealed that some progress had been made 
although it had not been sufficiently consistent or widespread. For example, a high level of 
political will was apparent, along with a growing awareness at the national policy levels of 
the need for change in health systems. In some countries, impressive efforts had been made 
to expand health services infrastructure. Some innovative approaches to reach the unders-
erved population groups and to strengthen community-based health services were also 
noted. Overall, there had been some improvement in the world's health. Upward trends in 
life expectancy and downward trends in mortality, especially infant mortality, were evident 
in many developing countries. 

A number of factors however also restrained the implemen-
tation of national strategies. Political instability, natural disasters, armed conflicts and high 
population growth had prevailed in many developing countries. A recessive economic 
climate had had serious repercussions on social progress, and, in many areas, widened the 
gap between the rich and ¿he poor. Managerial weaknesses in health systems persist. And 
insufficient commitment and support from professional health groups for primary health 
care and the values inherent in the Strategy for Health for All still constituted a major obstacle 
to progress. In fact, it was often said that "our political leaders are convinced about the values 
of primary health care; our communities are motivated and are ready to be further involved, 
but our professional health groups and health administrators are not yet sufficiently 
convinced and committed. There appears to be an inertia in our health care system which 
needs to be overcome". And this was particularly felt by countries which have dedicated 
enormous efforts and resources in recent years to expanding their health services infrastruc-
ture. 

WHO has consistently attempted to clarify the actions 
required to resolve these issues. Several of the recent Technical Discussions during the 
World Health Assembly on subjects such as: the organization of health systems based on 
primary health care; the role of universities in the strategies for health for all; the role of 
nongovernmental organizations in implementing the strategies; intersectoral action for 
health; and economic support for national health-for-all strategies, had explored and further 
clarified the critical issues in these areas and the strategic steps required in resolving them. 
They had identified what needed to be done and called for concerted action at country and 
international levels. 

It also became evident that although a positive start had 
been made by Member States in their quest for health for all, in spite of formidable economic 
and social conditions, the need to narrow the gap between policy and implementation 
persisted. A clear understanding of the critical issues affecting the implementation of 
national strategies, and courageous and imaginative initiatives to resolve these issues 
adequately by those in leadership positions in health and health-related fields, were also 
considered imperative. Recognizing this need, the Director-General of WHO launched a 
new initiative in January, 1985, called "Heaith-for-All Leadership Development”. The 



Initiative is based on the premise that the implementation gap could be substantially 
narrowed if individuals in leadership positions understood more fully the process involved 
in developing and implementing the Strategy for Health for All, pursued its values, and 
developed within themselves the appropriate qualities and abilities to lead the process. 

The principal aim of the Initiative is to create (or mobilize) 
a critical mass of people in each country who are in a position to motivate others and direct 
their national health development processes towards the goal of health for all. Strategically 
located throughout the entire spectrum of a national structure - including the health system, 
its related institutions, universities, research establishments, health professions, political 
organizations, nongovernmental organizations, and the community - these people can 
mutually support each other in creating and pursuing conditions for change. 

In order to address the key question “how can leadership 
that can generate a collective “force” in society to achieve üie common goal of health for all 
through primary health care be developed", the Executive Board of WHO, at its seventy-
eighth session in May 1986，decided that the subject of the Technical Discussions in 1988 
would be “Leadership development for health for all". 

The preparatory process1 

A number of events took place as part of the WHO Health-
for-All Leadership Development Initiative and in preparation for the Technical Discussions. 
To initiate a process of sensitization, an "announcement and note for reflection，，on the topic 
was issued and widely distributed around the world by WHO in July 1987. Its essential 
purpose was to inform, stimulate and promote interest and consultation in Member States on 
health for all and leadership issues. 

Shortly thereafter a consultation letter was sent to some 150 
individuals who were known or identified as “leaders” in their countries, institutions and 
organizations. These individuals, who were engaged in health and health-related activities 
at various levels of society, shared with WHO their experiences in trying to achieve health 
for all, their leadership roles, their successes and failures, the obstacles they encountered and 
their personal feelings about leadership qualities and attributes. This information thus helped 
to verify and endorse the substance of the background document to the Technical Discus-
sions, and was also used to develop guidelines and other material for leadership develop-
ment. 

Another major event was the Director-Generar s Round 
Table on “Leadership development for health for all" which was held in Brioni, Yugoslavia, 
in October 1987. The round table brought together a number of leaders from different 
countries which had made impressive strides in reorienting health systems and mobilizing 
people towards the attainment of the social goal of health for all through primary health care, 
in order to learn from their personal experience. A deeper understanding of the critical issues 
relevant to leadership for health for all emerged from the discussions as well as ideas for the 
future development of the Initiative. 

In addition, in the course of 1986-1988, a number of 
colloquia or consultations on health-for-all leadership were organized at country and 
regional levels by several countries in collaboration with WHO. Over 300 individuals from 

Annex 2 contains a short list of reference material relating to "Leadership development for health for all". 



health and health-related fields, from central, intermediate and community levels, and from 
educational institutions and nongovernmental organizations have participated in these 
events. These and other relevant country and intercountry activities provided inputs and 
contributed to the building up of experience to deal with tíiis new and complex issue. 

Certain target groups for leadership development were 
specifically identified, notably women and youth. An informal consultation on the develop-
ment of women's leadership in support of health for all, with particular emphasis on women's 
health issues at the community level, took place in Geneva in September 1987. In March 
1988, a group of youth leaders from international, governmental and nongovernmental youth 
organizations around the world met, under the aegis of WHO and the World Assembly of 
Youth, in an informal consultation on development of youth leadership in support of health 
for all. The group explored the role of youth in health development and ways in which other 
youth groups could be brought into the health-for-all movement through strategies such as 
the development of youth leadership in support of health for all. 

Advocacy activities included the publication in the first 
issue of the World Health Forum in 1988 of an "inverted" round table discussion, reflecting 
comments and personal experiences of several leaders. In addition, the World Health 
magazine issue of April 1988 was devoted to health-for-all leadership, presenting short 
stories on successful leadership experiences at various levels of society from different 
countries. 

3. Theme of the Discussions 
The principal thrust of the Discussions was to engage the 

leaders attending the World Health Assembly in a lively discussion of the issues and in the 
sharing of experiences in leadership development for health for all. The Discussions 
focussed on clarifying the leadership functions required to initiate change within national 
situations in response to the challenge posed by health for all through primary health care and 
in dealing with crucial implementation issues. The process ofleadership development within 
the national and international contexts was also explored. Specifically the Discussions 
evolved around three major questions: 

• Why is leadership needed for health for all? 
• What can leadership do in support of health for all? 
• How can leadership be developed/enhanced? 

4. The scenario 
The Technical Discussions were opened by the General 

Chairman, Dame Nita Barrow, on Thursday, 5 May 1988. There were some 400 participants 
which included eminent leaders from many walks of life in different countries and from 
various sectors, international organizations, agencies, institutions and nongovernmental 
organizations, representing all levels of society — from the policy decision-making to the 
community. 

The opening plenary session was followed by a Panel of 
speakers consisting of, in addition to the General Chairman and Dr H. Mahler, tfie Director-
General of WHO: Dr С. Aurenche, Project Leader, Tokombéré, Cameroon; Professor J. 
Bryant, Aga Khan University, Pakistan; Dr A. Fakhro, Minister of Education, Bahrain; Dr 



M. Kokeny, Deputy Minister for Social Welfare and Health, Hungary; Dr E. Mohs, Minister 
of Health, Costa Rica; Professor O. Ransome-Kuti, Minister of Health, Nigeria; and Dr P. 
Senanayake, Assistant Secretary-General, IPPF. The panel was moderated by Professor J. 
Michael, Dean, School of Public Health, University of Hawaii, USA. 

The speakers represented different levels and dimensions of 
leadership and, drawing on their personal experiences, highlighted a number of key issues 
and challenges for accelerating health development, as an “appetizer，，for subsequent group 
discussions. Highlights of the panel discussion included: the leadership vacuum and crisis; 
health for all as a vehicle to challenge the present social climate of amorality; the need to 
generate leadership that included empowering communities to become full partners in health 
development; some of the essential leadership attributes for health for all; Üie impact strong 
policy leadership could make to improving the health status through primary health care; and 
the special contribution educational institutions could make to leadership development. 

The broad areas for discussion were summarized by the 
General Chairman and Dr S. Khanna, the Secretary of the Technical Discussions. The 
participants then broke up into eight working groups and met for intensive and informal 
debate for the remaining part of the morning and the rest of the afternoon. Each working 
group had a designated Moderator, Co-moderator, one or two Resource persons, and 
Secretariat support. Four of the working groups held their discussions in one language (one 
Spanish, one French and two English-speaking groups), facilitating a freer flow of dialogue; 
interpretation in two or three of the official languages of the Organization was provided for 
the other four working groups. 

All eight working groups addressed the three major ques-
tions reflected above. In addition, the groups addressed in greater depth, dimensions of 
leadership and leadership development related to specific target groups, namely, health 
leaders of tomorrow, educational institutions, community leadership, the policy/managerial 
level, and nongovernmental organizations. Through a process of sharing of ideas and 
experience, openly and frankly, each working group strove to build a clear picture of 
leadership development and how it could be achieved. Important issues and consensus which 
could be translated into conclusions and recommendations were recorded on flipcharts. At 
the end of the day, the designated drafting team of each working group met to write its 
respective short report. On the basis of the eight group reports and flipchart sheets, a small 
secretariat drafting group later prepared a framework and list of points to be included in a 
Declaration of Personal Commitment.. 

The next day (Friday 6 May) was devoted to the preparation 
of the final report and a Declaration of Personal Commitment. The collated flipchart sheets 
were reviewed in the morning by the Moderator and his/her drafting team to confirm 
consensus on the ranking of the major issues across all groups. Similarly, the reports were 
reviewed to ensure that they represented a true picture of each group's views and recommen-
dations. The group leaders also reviewed the draft list of major points for a Declaration of 
Personal Commitment. Subsequently, the group reports, flipchart sheets, and the outcome 
of the morning's discussions with the group leaders, were combined into a consolidated 
report. The final report was thus a reflection of a summary of the Discussions on the key 
issues, conclusions, and recommendations that had emerged for action by governments, non-
governmental organizations, educational institutions and international organizations. The 
report was reviewed and approved by the Technical Discussions in plenary on Saturday 7 
May. The participants unanimously and with enthusiasm adopted a Declaration of Personal 
Commitment to accelerate progress towards health for all through primary health care, which 
is attached as part of the report. The participants also requested ¿hat the list of participants 



should be included in the report as a manifestation of their commitment. The list is contained 
in Section 7. 

5. The main conclusions 
The need for leadership 
The central concern of the value system embedded in the 

goal of health for all was equity i.e., reducing the gap between the health-haves and the 
health-have-nots. The primary health care approach provided the vehicle through which this 
could be achieved. It required a broad response, not only managerial and technological, but 
also a social response from the entire society; a response based also on moral and social 
conscience. This response had to be directed to achieve social justice, to build self-reliance 
at the individual and community levels, and also to involve and to empower people in health 
and health-related actions. The strategy to achieve health for all thus provided a basis on 
which to generate moral leadership which was generally lacking in many societies. 

Some referred to this as reflecting not only a gap of 
leadership but a vacuum or even a crisis of moral leadership. Others felt that the problem was 
not so much a lack of leadership as the identification of leaders, perhaps because existing 
stereotypes of what leaders should be were inappropriate. Still others noted that the 
leadership potential was there but was not being fiilly harnessed or given opportunity to 
participate in the health-for-all movement. 

There was a broad consensus that leadership was a vital 
ingredient in achieving health for all through primary health care. It was a means of 
mobilizing two of the most critical resources which were available in ail countries, namely 
the efforts of people in their homes and communities and the efforts of other developmental 
sectors, both governmental as well as nongovernmental. The actions taken by countries thus 
far had fallen short of harnessing these potentials. 

The gap between the national policies adopted for achieving 
health for all and the actions being taken to implement these policies was strikingly evident. 
There was still considerable lack of commitment to the health-for-all values, often accom-
panied by a lack of understanding or even misunderstanding about primary health care 
among many key groups which had important leadership roles - and these included policy-
makers, politicians, academicians and health professionals. There was limited involvement 
of communities and other developmental sectors which could contribute to health. 

Among the most critical aspects for which leadership was 
required was that of broadening consciousness on the issues of equity and social justice. 
Furthermore, the manifest paucity of resources called for a leadership that generated 
community self-reliance. Making new alliances and establishing new partnerships among 
pressure and legitimate interest groups would increase advocacy for health. 

The trend towards administrative and fiscal decentraliza-
tion of the health system, which was necessary to achieve health for all through primary 
health care, implied a change of emphasis in the traditional role and in the structure of the 
various levels of delivery of health services. Such changes called for immediate and rapid 
development of effective leadership particularly at the local level. 



In responding to the issue of where leadership was most 
urgently needed or was most critical, the following conclusions were reached. 

Leadership was required at all levels of society, from the 
individual, family and community to the institutional and governmental levels. 

Furthermore, leadership was needed not only in the health 
sector but also in other relevant sectors so as to build an understanding of the mutually-
supportive actions required to achieve the common goals of the welfare of the people as a 
whole. 

There was a serious leadership gap at the community and 
district levels and among the health professionals particularly within the medical profession. 

The need to encourage and enhance the leadership potential 
of many other potential partners for health for all was emphasized. These were: local 
voluntary agencies, nongovernmental organizations, and political parties, together with 
leadership of the media which can serve as a strong advocate for health for all. 

At the community level particularly, and also at national 
and international levels, women and youth represented potential partners for health for all. 
It was felt that this potential had not been fully recognized, utilized or developed. 

Young people in the society were important assets and allies 
for the achievement of health for all. ТЪеу were especially suitable for leadership develop-
ment because they themselves were establishing values, were often ready to make a strong, 
moral commitment, were willing to take risks, were energetic and creative, thereby 
constituting a major resource upon which to draw. The need to involve and enhance the 
leadership of youth and youth organizations was therefore particularly endorsed. 

There was also a need to prepare the next generation of 
leaders and staunch the drain of health leaders away from their communities and countries. 

Health ministries themselves needed to assume a stronger 
leadership role within the context of a given country's national health system. Within the 
health system there were people who, by virtue of their responsibility and positions, were 
able to press for or participate directly in health sector reforms. Tbese were the health 
personnel at the policy/managerial levels, health care providers and social workers whose 
leadership capacities needed to be enhanced so that they can enable the health system to play 
its pace-setter role. Then there were other groups that were able to provide vital support, 
particularly in the form of information and education for health; these comprised, for 
example, school teachers, leaders of important community groups, and leaders in the private 
sector. They also needed to be sensitized to the value system of health for all as well as to 
their role in primary health care. 

Finally, it was emphasized that interest in and commitment 
to the principles and goals of both health for all and primary health care were important in 
the developed and the developing world. A clearer understanding of the issues in the 
implementation of primary health care and of their leadership role in dealing with these was 
a requisite at policy levels, in educational institutions, in the various relevant nongovernmen-
tal organizations and in the communities. All levels were important, each in accordance with 
the problems and opportunities that existed at that level. 



The nature of leadership 
Effective leadership of a special kind was essential for 

achieving the goal of health for all through primary health care. It was leadership that was 
characterized by a vision encompassing new social and moral values of society. This type 
of leadership implied receptive and responsive attitudes of those who have power, to 
empower those without position or power - the socially and economically disadvantaged 
groups. It was strongly liriked to the ability to create the conditions for change that favoured 
die collective purpose, needs and expectations of people. And it needed the mobilization of 
different levels and fields of society. 

Leadership for health for all had to be committed to the 
value system inherent in the health-for-all goal, i.e., to identify and fight against the major 
inequities and imbalances in social and health development; and to act and work with the 
communities rather than for them. These leaders inspired and acted as models, providing 
living examples to "potential" leaders particularly when there was mutual interaction 
between them. They assumed responsibility for their commitments despite the obstacles and 
persevered in the face of slow or no progress. They were willing to go beyond self-interest 
and accept sacrifices, take risks, were energetic, creative，action-oriented and willing to 
listen to die underprivileged groups. Not only did they pass on their example and teaching 
to others, but they were receptive and humble enough to learn from others. 

Experience had shown that although certain managerial 
tools and skills were needed, leadership for health for all could not be equated with 
managerial, administrative or business leadership which had other goals and means. Neither 
was leadership potential limited to those who had received a formal education. Many 
individuals who had not been thus privileged had proven to be forceful and effective leaders. 

Irrespective of the degree of responsibility involved in a 
position, leadership for health for all comprised the following characteristics and attributes: 

• Motivation and firm belief in a cause - in this case, the cause of mankind and 
the quest for well-being and dignity. 

• Possessing the ability to share this motivation with others and, in so doing, 
persuading fellow citizens to devote themselves to the same cause. She/he 
was recognized as a leader and was seen as an agent of progress, 

• The leader did not monopolize power, but shared it and involved her/his 
colleagues in participatory decision-making, thus fostering a spirit of self-
reliance in the community. 

• By listening to the community, she/he was able to identify its needs and its 
resources. And although technical competence and skills were important, 
equally so were people-oriented skills, such as responsiveness, concern, 
empathy and devotion for others. 

• The leader enjoyed a credibility which permitted her/him to mobilize human 
and material resources for health development. She/he did not necessarily 
have to be highly educated, but had respect for other people and their ideas; 
gave credit where it belonged; believed in developing the potentiality of 
others; was optimistic and self-giving. 

• She/he strived to ensure continuity in the community of the larger health 
initiatives taken at the national level. 

謹 



All these qualities may not be found in one person, nor were 
they necessarily inborn or natural. But, there was agreement that some leadership potential 
was present in everyone, and that some competencies of leadership could be developed and 
the individual attributes could be enhanced through various approaches. 

Compassion，tolerance and tenacity 
should be the key attributes of 

health leaders and to share and to care 
should be their guidelines. 
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The functions of leadership 
The many and complex changes implied in the Strategy for 

Health for All were directed at all levels of the health system as well as related systems. 
Therefore, leadership functions were considered inherent in every single unit, at every level 
that comprised the health system, and throughout the breadth of a national structure, i.e. in 
the community, health professions, political organizations, health sector, institutions, 
universities, research establishments, and nongovernmental organizations. 

At each level of the society and the health system, different 
functions evolved according to the responsibilities of the leadership position and the 
opportunities that presented themselves. Leadership functions were also culture-sensitive. 

Certain functions were common, irrespective of the levels 
or nature of the group involved. At all levels, leadership raised concern for issues on equity 
and social justice among the wider general public. Political leaders, for instance at the 
community or at the national level, and leadership of the media could be strong advocates 
for health. 

Leadership at all levels should empower and enable others 
to take action and thus to build up self-reliance for health. For example, health workers could 
impart information and knowledge about health protection measures to the people who could 
then assume greater responsibility for their own health, through building and providing 
resources for the communities to construct and maintain local health and water and sanitation 
facilities. 

Another function of leadership was that of forging new 
alliances and partnerships for health at all levels. For instance, at the top policy level other 
government sectors could be mobilized to promote and encourage intersectoral action for 
health. At the community level voluntary and other community-based organizations could 
be brought into effective partnership for the health and welfare of the community and the 
development of community leadership. 

Communicating on health was also seen as an important 
function of leadership at all levels. This included clarifying the objectives and interpreting 
the meaning of health for all and primary health care, and supplying information on the major 
health issues and concerns of ¿he society in order to create continuity of actions in the 
communities with respect to the larger health initiatives taken at the national level. 

Networking was considered an important function at the 
international, regional, national and community levels. A case in point would be a core group 
of national or international health leaders drawn from government and from nongovernmen-



tal organizations "networking" with similar leaders in other regions or countries. The 
network between WHO and relevant nongovernmental organizations working in the field of 
primary health care could be strengthened by partnerships within countries of government, 
nongovernmental organizations, educational institutions and WHO. 

The groups also examined the leadership roles and func-
tions in support of health for all at different levels of the health system and of different social 
groups in the society. 

At the policy/managerial levels of the health system, trans-
lating the vision of health for all into pragmatic goals and objectives to make the vision a 
reality was essential. People at the highest political level needed to be reminded of the 
benefits to be gained from sharing this vision. Promoting health and quality of life in the 
context of development, and forging intersectoral links through creating and extending 
dialogues with other health-related ministries was a crucial leadership function. Using 
information not only for evaluating but also for identifying priorities and for decision-
making was fundamental to effective leadership. Rational ¿location of resources and 
searching for alternative ways to mobilizing resources for health were critical, especially 
during this era of economic constraint. 

The structural changes accompanied by decentralization of 
authority and responsibility called for in the Strategy for Healüi for All required a dynamic 
leadership particularly at the policy/managerial level which could manage change harmoni-
ously and involve others creatively at all levels in the process of change. This also provided 
opportunities to identify potential leaders in the healüi system. 

Decentralization also required effective leadership at the 
district level, which involved communities in planning and at the same time ensured local 
level continuity of health action of the policy initiatives taken at the national level. Effective 
management and allocation of resources were also considered particularly crucial functions 
of leadership at this level. 

A function of leadership is to create and maintain stable 
situations in which people can address difficult problems of health development, can try and 
fail and try again, thereby allowing leadership to emerge. 

The community leaders were considered as the spokesmen 
regarding problems and issues which affected the health and well-being of the communities. 
They focused action on the health needs of the vulnerable and at-risk groups. The community 
leadership could also promote harmonious relationships between the informal leaders in the 
community and the health officials. Mobilizing resources within the community, raising 
awareness of health issues and motivating the communities to take on greater responsibility 
for preventive and promotive health actions were also inherent functions of community level 
leadership. 

The leadership of nongovernmental organizations could 
make an important contribution through identifying and mobilizing effective leaders in the 
community and promoting community health activities. In this role they could also help to 
identify problems and heighten public awareness of the need to find solutions and take 
specific actions. They could also promote the channeling of government resources towards 
meeting the community health needs, especially those of the underprivileged groups. 

At the community level, stronger coalition between non-
governmental organizations, government services and other community-based groups such 
as youth and women's groups was warranted to reinforce self-reliance within the commu-



nity. Leadership for fostering such coalition often came from nongovernmental organiza-
tions or the community. Effective intersectoral action for health for all could be enhanced at 
the community level by incorporating a broader concept, such as "quality of life", which 
included other indicators in addition to health and met with the interest of those in other 
sectors such as adequate housing, increased literacy, improved education, adequate food 
supply and good nutrition. Leadership for such intersectoral action could come from any of 
the sectors or from the community itself. 

Overcoming resistance and blocks at many levels, such as 
low levels of literacy, traditional attitudes and bureaucratic barriers are also important 
functions of leadership especially at the community level. Members of the medical and 
teaching professions who could play an important role, were frequently not doing so, often 
providing resistance. 

Local leadership could enlist the support of families and 
communities, act as facilitators of dialogue among people, and communicate messages that 
could capture the imagination of people for action. A good example based on experience was 
that of agricultural extension workers who frequently included health messages in their 
activities. This had proven to be far more effective than similar messages transmitted by 
health workers. Another example mentioned was the involvement of families for reinforcing 
leprosy treatment through mutual help which led to 99% adherence to the treatment. There 
were many examples of community volunteers who had demonstrated exemplary leadership 
in health and community development. 

Leadership of women's groups and youth organizations had 
been particularly effective in health actions at the community level. 

Women, for example, carried the major responsibility for 
the health of the family at the home level as mothers, at the village and neighbourhood level 
as health advocates, as providers of health care and as social mobilizers. At the community 
level, leaders of women's organizations in many countries functioned as a major social force 
for health and development. 

A number of action programmes such as family planning, 
protection of the environment, promotion and education for healthy lifestyles, prevention of 
adolescent health problems, involvement of young people in rural/urban community 
development were organized by young people in many countries. In fact, they represented 
the potential change agents who could provide the fundamental driving force for the 
widespread social restructuring needed to redress some of the inequities in health. 

Leadership of educational institutions had a crucial role in 
promoting the principles of health for all and primary health care and producing the current 
and future health leaders - today's students. Values were formed first in families and in 
schools, where young people first learned the wider context of societal values. 

The challenge to the leadership of educational institutions 
was to incorporate the fundamentally important principle of community empowerment into 
educational programmes and to inculcate a sense of social morality among the current and 
future leaders. 



Developing leadership for 
health for all 
The overwhelming consensus of the Technical Discussions 

was that leadership could be enhanced and developed - for both new leaders and those already 
in leadership positions. Commitment to health for all and primary health care values must 
be accompanied by knowledge and skills in bringing about change and mobilizing others. 
Those who had leadership abilities and social responsibilities could be encouraged to assume 
fully the role of facilitator, and identify more clearly the problems which affected the well-
being of their communities. 

Leadership for health for all ultimately rested with the 
community. To be effective, the leader must act as part of the community, not doing 
something for it, but with it. Leadership must be part of a participatory process. Examples 
were given of family groups forming rural action units and together choosing their own 
leader, identifying problems and needs and exploring solutions and support. Such small 
groups became self-reliant, as when housing was identified as a problem and the people were 
too poor to buy bricks, brick merchants were asked to donate ten bricks each time they 
completed a transaction. When a sufficient number of bricks had been collected, houses were 
built by the people themselves. 

Among the obstacles to leadership development was the 
confusion between managerial skill and the ability to facilitate change and empower others 
which leadership involves. The people with power, political, administrative or technical, did 
not always possess these latter qualities. Another barrier was the reluctance of people to 
assume responsibility for their own health and development. 

The person with a leadership role must be technically 
competent in his or her chosen field as well as possess the required leadership attributes. 
While it was recognized that not all leaders had received higher education, they all needed 
to be able to identify problems and resolve them, in order to establish credibility. A right 
balance had to be struck between the development of technical competence and of the values, 
attitudes and skills of leadership. 

Among the target groups which needed to be harnessed for 
health for all and primary health care were: the staff of health agencies themselves; the Heads 
of State and other political leaders; traditional leaders at village level; womens' groups; 
youth groups; labour unions; professional groups, particularly the family doctors and nurses; 
religious leaders; and educators at every level of the education system. 

Special importance was given to opportunities for women, 
who had critical leadership roles to play at all levels, locally, nationally, internationally and 
within WHO. 

Prerequisites for leadership 
development 
In general terms, there must be adequate motivation, appro-

priate role models and incentives. Many people acted as role models within a community, 
including teachers and health workers. General education was an important area, and should 
be a participatory practical process from earliest childhood, with a focus on learning rather 
than teaching. Learning must link with experience and result in the inculcation of values -
such as social justice and equity, solidarity and humanism in social learning. Values such 

as these were acquired initially in the families and schools, where they were learnt in the 
wider context of values given importance by the society. Not all values learnt at this stage 
were necessarily positive, but emphasis should be given to instilling a sense of social 



morality. The value system must be valid for sectors other than health - and be congruent at 
all levels. 

The challenge to educational institutions and programmes 
was to find ways to incorporate the fundamentally important principle of community 
empowerment into educational programmes, without either compromising the communi-
ties' prerogatives or limiting the educational institutions' flexibility for programme devel-
opment. 

There was a gap in the perception of what health leaders 
thought that people knew about health for all, and what people actually knew. Moreover, the 
concept was often not known at all in medical schools, schools of nursing and other training 
institutions. These gaps needed to be filled if we expected leadership to emerge during basic 
training. 

For health workers, the role of training institutions was most 
important, for basic training, post-graduate and in-service training. Preparing health workers 
to exercise leadership in primary health care clearly called for training with due attention to 
managerial and communication skills. 

Particular emphasis needed to be given to changing under-
graduate medical and nursing training as well as post-graduate and in-service education so 
that it was community-based and oriented towards the health development of populations 
rather than just the medical care of sick individuals. 

The institutions themselves required some change in orien-
tation and approach. They must leave their academic cloisters and go to the field, where they 
can listen to the people, learn from them, respect them, and work with them in dealing with 
the challenges to primary health care. Without field-based programmes, without knowledge 
of how to fonction effectively in the spirit of health for all in those settings, teaching about 
primary health care and leadership for health for all was an artificial exercise. One problem 
was the low prestige and lack of academic rewards associated with teaching, research and 
service related to primary health care. It was necessary that universities shifted academic 
reward systems so as to acknowledge and encourage career commitments to this field. 

Another problem was that students and other leaders of 
tomorrow became committed to the principles of health for all, but found it difficult to 
identify career opportunities in which they could apply the principles and the skills they had 
learnt. A serious challenge to both educational institutions and health services was to develop 
such career options. It is crucial that both parties consider joint action to both develop 
primary health care services based on the principles of health for all and develop educational 
programmes that can produce leaders for healüi for all who can function in these settings. 

Community involvement in health activities to some extent 
reflected a national political will. Spontaneous leadership arose as the communities recog-
nized their own problems. Enhancing such leadership included improving the ability of 
members of the community to identify and describe the problems. In this regard, health 
institutions regarded themselves as a resource for the community, and not vice versa. 
Effective leadership development helped to produce harmonious relations between commu-
nity leaders and health officials. 

Other important prerequisites for developing and sustain-
ing effective leadership included removal of barriers to leadership development from within 
special groups, for example women or disadvantaged groups; identifying important chal-
lenges, such as major inequities in health and health care, as issues to fight for; orientation 
of leaders towards a developmental approach which was target-oriented, problem-seeking, 
problem-solving and community-oriented; clear definition of the various skills and levels of 



competence required at different leadership levels; provision of adequate support from 
higher levels so that appropriate resources and powers of decision-making were ensured; 
establishment of opportunities for regular, post-graduate, continuing education to boost 
commitment and improve skills. 

Leadership development was an ongoing process and must 
be part of the renewal process in any community or institution. 

Facilitating leadership development 
for health for all 
Many approaches were identified as opportunities for fa-

cilitating leadership development. The emphasis was on the use of existing structures and 
opportunities to bring out die leadership qualities that already exist within communities, 
groups and institutions, both in and beyond the health sector. Emphasis was on the values 
inherent in the primary health care approach, the skills needed to give life to these values, 
in particular the participatory nature of leadership development. 

One approach was to emphasize social learning, such as 
learning how to participate in community activities from earliest childhood, identifying 
incentives and rewards for the right behaviour, preserving and enhancing traditional morel 
value systems, listening to the people and encouraging dialogue. 

Opportunities for exercising leadership and developing 
leadership skills were to be found at all levels in the educational system, from primary school 
through to post-graduate training. The importance of the example set by acknowledged 
leaders and other role models was stressed. Such people included teachers and health 
workers and, because they had such an important part to play in shaping the attitudes of the 
young, it must be considered in their selection and their training, and in their own leadership 
development. 

Delegation of responsibility was noted as another important 
aspect - and such delegation included the delegation of accountability and authority. Leaders 
for health for all needed to analyse the situation they were in and capitalize on opportunities 
for change. They must be encouraged to use such opportunities in developing leadership, and 
there should be opportunity for success. There should also be opportunity for the expression 
of novel ideas and for innovation.The best way to cultivate leadership is to facilitate the 
exercise of leadership. 

Decentralization and planning from the bottom up also 
enhanced opportunities for leadership development, and added flexibility to otherwise rigid 
systems. This was one of the most important aspects for developing leadership at community 
level. 

Changes in curricula were needed in schools of medicine, 
schools of nursing and other health institutions in order to give priority to primary health care, 
and develop the leadership skills and managerial tools required. Such tools were particularly 
important for those who occupied formal positions in the health service or related sectors 
(including the academic world), and included the ability to consider health in the context of 
development, analyse policies and intersectoral links, manage health information, and 
reorganize health services. They also needed to be familiar with analysis and management 
of manpower needs and training, the development and evaluation of technologies, and 
alternative methods of financing. 

Examples were given of activities that have been carried out 
and could facilitate the development of health leadership, such as an international health 



residency programme (introduced by the Pan American Health Organization); reorientation 
of "advanced" training in public health in academic establishments, analysis of their 
curricula in the light of future scenarios adjusted to the assumptions of HFA-2000; the 
exploration of leadership situations in the context of sectoral management by the ministry, 
social security agencies, and the universities; leadership development in the management of 
problems of health manpower resources; and the development of continuous education so 
as to strengthen district health units. 

A major change was taking place in some countries in 
nursing education, beginning with working in die community and placing major emphasis 
on this aspect. In medical education, too, there was a reorientation to problem-based 
community-oriented learning and it was believed that this would contribute to leadership 
development for health for all. There remained a need to bridge the gap between health-for-
all values, health needs and educational objectives and this could be accomplished in part by 
dialogue between trainers, providers and users of services. 

Role models that illustrated the potential of shared leader-
ship should be identified and made widely known. This was particularly vital in a teaching 
environment. It was suggested that experience should be collected from ongoing projects in 
different levels and settings and used in the learning/teaching process of leadership 
development. 

Communication was an important area in which approaches 
were identified. Communication on health-for-all issues among policy-makers, politicians, 
academicians and communities must be strengthened. Each needed to understand the other 
-who they were, what they did, how the principles of primary health care applied to them, 
and how üie work of all four groups could be enhanced by understanding one another and 
working together. The need was for two-way communication. Health information from the 
top needed to be more efficiently dispersed, and reactions from the community needed to 
reach decision-makers and leaders. Approaches included workshops, field experience, and 
open discussion. In spite of blocks such as low levels of literacy, the goals of health for all 
through primary health care could be appreciated and understood by the people when the 
health leadership had proper contact and communication with them. When resistance was 
met at the higher government level, the message may have to be sown among the people so 
that effective political pressure for change could develop. 

The media could play an important role in various aspects 
of leadership development. If the messages about health were attractive the media might give 
importance to their transmission to community leaders. Similarly, traditional means of 
communication, both oral and written, could transmit essential health information to leaders 
in communities however remote. Modern communication techniques, such as computers 
and teleconferencing, could facilitate contact. 

It was emphasized that leaders must also be sought from 
outside the health sector. An example was the sensitization of a group of journalists to 
specific health problems and constraints affecting the community healüi situation. These 
journalists became militants for health and mobilized the community through the media. 
Because the emphasis needed to be on collective leadership, leadership development 
activities should involve people jointly from the different sectors, such as from health, 
agriculture and education. 

Another important aspect was that local leadership be 
linked to a network of leaders at other levels,so that when support was required from other 
levels, it was available. Experience in developing local leadership had shown that leaders 
must be identified from the local groups, by the communities. These groups could be of the 
same profession or vocation, of Ле same peer group, and of the same community. 



In summary, it was noted that leadership development for 
health for all required different approaches, in different settings and at different levels, from 
facilitation through more active stimulation and training to changes in organizations and 
procedures. However, all activities should reflect the values implied in health for all. There 
must also be a balance between enhancing technical competence and leadership develop-
ment, and the leadership qualities required to lead others and empower them to take action 
to achieve the goal of health for all. 

The Discussions concluded that leadership development 
was a tool that could help close the gap between what was said about health for and 
primary health care and what was actually being achieved. In all cases, the process of 
pursuing health for all through primary health care can be assisted by the generation of a 
‘‘critical mass，，of leaders among the people who are ready to push for these goals. 

6. Recommendations 
To governments 
1. Develop clear policies and plans of action for the pursuit 

of health for all through primary health care where this has not been so done, to provide clear 
guidance and legitimacy for leadership for health for all; 

2. Pursue intersectoral action for health actively at national, 
regional, and district levels, enhancing the participation of leadership of other sectors in 
health for all; engaging them through innovative and broad concepts such as promoting 
“quality of life”； 

3. Accelerate decentralization and socio-economic and 
structural reforms which favour active involvement and encourage the emergence of 
leadership potential at all levels, and provide opportunities for setting examples of effective 
leadership; 

4. Make renewed and innovative efforts to involve people 
and communities creatively so as to develop self-reliance and leadership at local level; 

5. Pursue training of current and future leaders for health 
for all through all educational entry points - from primary schools through postgraduate 
education; 

6. Strengthen and empower people through enhancing self-
respect and personal growth, to take on leadership roles for health for all, especially youth, 
women, and members of socially and economically disadvantaged groups; 

7. Launch renewed efforts to increase understanding of 
health for all and primary health care, utilizing effective communication strategies. The need 
to sensitize the leadership of the media to their social responsibility in promoting commu-
nication for health is particularly urgent; 

8. Continue to expand supportive partnerships with non-
governmental organizations, educational institutions and other community-based organ-
izations, including religious organizations, to extend the availability of primary health care 
to all; 

To nongovernmentel organizations 
9. Undertake an active role in the implementation of pri-

mary health care, through identifying and mobilizing effective leaders and promoting health 
actions at community level; 



10. Extend the excellent collaboration which has devel-
oped at the international level between the nongovernmental organizations and WHO to 
regional and national levels for the development ofleadership at community level, and foster 
tripartite relationship between communities, local nongovernmental organizations and the 
government; 

11. Use their flexibility and creativity to develop proto-
types or examples of health services and educational programmes that are based on the 
principles of health for all through primary health care, as a contribution to the development 
of leadership for health for all. 

To educational institutions 
12. Accelerate changes in the curricula for the training of 

health and other professionals, including teachers, involved in health action to promote the 
value system of health for all and enhance the potential of leadership for health for all; 

13. Develop field-based teaching programmes in health 
which provide opportunities to students to learn from people, listen to them, respect them and 
work with them in dealing with the challenge of primary health care. This would inculcate 
the value system for primary health care among the health leaders of tomorrow; 

14. Accelerate the reorientation of "advanced" training in 
public health based on a vision of health for all through primary health care as part of the 
teaching/learning process for leadership development; 

15. Shift academic reward systems and provide career 
opportunities so as to acknowledge and encourage career academic commitments to primary 
health care; 

16. Incorporate the use of social, political and economic 
sciences for developing a better understanding and enhancing the role of political leadership 
in dealing with social issues and policies; 

17. Include in the curricula of institutions throughout the 
educational system, from primary schools on, education for health, social values, attitude 
change and leadership development. 

To WHO 
18. Ensure the continuity and sustainability of support of 

the Leadership Development Initiative within WHO at all levels, building upon the strong 
beginnings already realized; and establishing other appropriate mechanisms so that it 
becomes an integral part of WHO's support for the Strategy for Health for All; 

19. Encourage the use of WHO's country fellowship allo-
cation for promotion of leadership development at all levels, and amongst health and health-
related sectors, and particularly for leadership development of women; 

20. Continue and expand its support to governments, non-
governmental organizations and educational institutions in leadership development for 
health for all and primary health care; 

21. Establish and foster a technical resource network 
drawn from educational institutions and health leaders to provide support to health for all and 
leadership development; 



22. Promote and encourage leadership potential through 
documenting and disseminating information on successful and innovative initiatives in 
primary health care, through creating incentives such as awards and recognition for such 
endeavours, and provide simplified and relevant documentation for lay people and commu-
nity leadership. 

To individuals 
23. To make a personal commitment to the principles and 

values of health for all and primary health care, and encourage others to do likewise. 

7. Declaration ofPersonal 
Commitment 

Leadership for health for all through primary health care is 
a personal challenge and implies a personal commitment. Change must start with oneself. All 
those who participated in the Technical Discussions had an opportunity for exercising 
leadership within the sphere of their responsibilities, to accelerate progress towards the 
achievement of the goal of health for all through primary health care.They expressed the 
following personal commitment for action: 

Declaration of Personal Commitment 
We, the participants at the Technical Discussions on "Leadership Development for 
Health for All" (held in Geneva on 5-7 May 1988，during the Forty-First World Health 
Assembly), representing people from many walks of life, including governments, 
nongovernmental organizations, universities, educational institutions, voluntary 
agencies, United Nations agencies, make the following declaration: 

I. We believe that: 

• There is a need for greater concern and commitment to achieve the goal of Health 
for All by the Year 2000 through primary health care, among political, professional 
and community leaders; 

• Building self-reliance and leadership capabilities at local level is the most 
important ingredient for sustained development and progress in health; 

• The development of leadership that can be sustained as a continuing process at 
all levels is an important strategy to mobilize greater social and political commit-
ment for the total health-for-all movement. 

II. We therefore commit ourselves and urge others in leadership and other 
strategic positions to adopt the following Five-point Personal Agenda for 
Action: 

1. To inform ourselves, our colleagues, fellow-workers, community members 
and others about the fundamental values, principles and processes to achieve 



Health for All by the Year 2000 through primary health care, and to generate 
a social conscience in people to the health conditions and needs of the 
under-served, socially deprived and vulnerable population groups; 

2. To make a serious review of progress towards the specific targets set in our 
respective countries, to identify where the critical needs and gaps are, and to 
provide leadership in identifying and implementing corrective actions; 

3. To serve as prime movers for change, particularly in areas which fall within 
our respective roles, and to motivate others to accelerate the changes 
required in order to achieve the goal of health for all; 

4. To develop and promote partnerships and new alliances of support for 
health, including the professional associations, institutions of higher educa-
tion, religious leaders, people's organizations, concerned nongovernmental 
organizations and individuals, philanthropic groups, the private sector and the 
media; 

5. To promote self-reliance and enable others, particularly within the home and 
community level, to take greater responsibility for their own health and the 
health of their communities, through informing and educating them and 
developing their leadership potential. 

III. We are convinced that additional courageous and innovative strategies and 
tactics will be needed to ensure that all people of the world will be covered by 
primary health care. Leadership development is one such strategy which 
provides new opportunities to inform and communicate, to expand partnerships 
among people - people who are empowered and motivated - who then take on 
new responsibilities for their health, the health of their families and of their com-
mu 门 ities. 
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Annex 1 
The Forty-first World Health Assembly Technical Discussions 

General Chairman: Dame Nita Barrow 
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Secretary: Dr S. Khanna, Director, Health for All Strategy Coordination, WHO, Geneva 

There were eight working groups，namely: 
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Annex 2 
Documents and reference material 

Document A4I/Technical Discussions/4 (English and French) 
Why leadership for health for all - Reflections on the leadership response to the Health-
for-AIl Strategy 
• A frank essay by Dr H. Mahler, Director-General of the World Health Organization, on 
the current status of the health-for-all movement. The need for leadership and the attributes 
and qualities of effective leaders are examined. Moral leadership is defined as important 
because it directly affects society's needs, aspirations and values. The vision of Health for 
all by the Year 2000 incorporated a morally binding social contrct between governments, 
people and WHO. Political commitment and action, community involvement and intersec-
toral action are considered to be fundamental to health sector reforms. Commitment of health 
professionals and educational institutions also are essential; as is equity in resource 
allocation and in technology production. Prerequisites for further progress are identified. 
The call for moral leadership is urgent and constitutes an on-going challenge. 

Document A41/Technical Discussions/5 (English and French) 
What can leadership do for health for all? Addressing the leadership gap. 
• This has been compiled in part from quotes made in response to a consultation letter sent 
to leaders in health around the world. The most important fimction of leadership is interpreted 
as that of achieving change - specifically change inherent in the health-for-all vision. 
Different leadership functions in support of the Strategy for Health for All, at all levels of the 
health system, are also noted. Healüi-for-all leadership is defined as group leadership rather 
than that of a single charismatic leader and depends upon a "critical mass" initiating and 
sustaining actions in support of Health for all. The responses disperses some common myths 
about leadership and emphasizes the potential of leadership opportunities at every level, 
which need to be fully explored and utilized. 

Document A41/Technical Discussions/6 (English and French) 
How can leadership be developed or enhanced? Challenges and opportunities. 
• The document describes the skills involved in leadership development, the learning 
environment and the approaches which would enhance the capacity of current and future 
leaders in health to assume their full responsibility in the Strategy for Health for All. 
Sustaining leadership for health for all requires an ongoing process of identifying and 
selecting individuals who will respond to opportunities for leadership development. This is 
a challenge in the work place where many political, socio-cultural, institutional, or economic 
barriers to leadership may exist. These have to be addressed in each national context. 
Development of leaders of tomorrow - today's students - is a responsibility vested largely 
in the educational institutions. They must incorporate innovative approaches, and those that 
have done so need to evaluate and share their efforts. This is a challenge to the leadership of 
the educational institutions. 

Document HLD/88.1 (English) 
A report on the Director-General's Round Table discussions on “Leadership develop-
ment for health for all，，，1987 

• Based on the personal experience of a number of leaders from different countries which 
had made impressive progress towards the goal of health for all through primary health care, 
a deeper understanding of the crucial issues relevant for leadership for health for all emerged 



from the round table. Ideas for the future development of health-for-all leadership were also 
put forward. 

Document HLD/88.2 (English) 
Informal consultation on leadership training in women, health and development -
Executive Summary，Geneva 1988. 

• The consultation explored the development of women's leadership and its potential in 
support ofhealth for all with particular emphasis on women's health issues at the community 
level. 

Document HLD/88.3 (English) 
Informal consultation on development of youth leadership in support of health for all 
• Executive Summary，Geneva, 1988 
• A group of youth leaders from international, governmental and nongovernmental youth 
organizations around the world explored the role of youth in health development and ways 
in which other youth groups could be brought into die health-for-all movement. 


